CHRI 2013 REPORT

THE MISSING LINK

A COMMONWEALTH COMMISSIONER FOR HUMAN RIGHTS





CHRI

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative

working for the practical realisation of human rights in the countries of the Commonwealth

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative

The Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (CHRI) is an independent, non-partisan, international non-governmental organisation, mandated to ensure the practical realisation of human rights in the countries of the Commonwealth. In 1987, several Commonwealth professional associations founded CHRI. They believed that while the Commonwealth provided member countries a shared set of values and legal principles from which to work and provided a forum within which to promote human rights, there was little focus on the issues of human rights within the Commonwealth.

The objectives of CHRI are to promote awareness of and adherence to the Commonwealth Harare Principles, the Commonwealth Charter, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other internationally recognised human rights instruments, as well as domestic instruments supporting human rights in Commonwealth member states.

Through its reports and periodic investigations, CHRI continually draws attention to progress and setbacks to human rights in Commonwealth countries. In advocating for approaches and measures to prevent human rights abuses, CHRI addresses the Commonwealth Secretariat, member governments and civil society associations. Through its public education programmes, policy dialogues, comparative research, advocacy and networking, CHRI's aim is to act as a catalyst for reform.

The nature of CHRI's sponsoring organisations ensures it has a national presence and an international network.* These professionals can also steer public policy by incorporating human rights norms into their own work and act as a conduit to disseminate human rights information, standards and practices. These groups also bring local knowledge, can access policy–makers, highlight issues and act in concert to promote human rights.

CHRI is based in New Delhi, India, and has offices in London, UK and Accra. Ghana.

International Advisory Commission: Chairperson: Yashpal Ghai; Members: Maja Daruwala, Alison Duxbury, Neville Linton, Vivek Maru, Edward Mortimer, Sam Okudzeto and B.G. Verghese.

Executive Committee (India): Chairperson: B.G. Verghese; Members: B.K. Chandrashekar, Nitin Desai, Wajahat Habibullah, Harivansh, Sanjoy Hazarika, Kamal Kumar, Poonam Muttreja, Ruma Pal, Jacob Punnoose, A.P. Shah and Maja Daruwala – Director.

Executive Committee (Ghana): Chairperson: Sam Okudzeto; Members: Akoto Ampaw, Neville Linton, B.G. Verghese and Maja Daruwala - Director.

Executive Committee (UK): Chairperson: Neville Linton; Members: Richard Bourne, Meenakshi Dhar, Derek Ingram, Rita Payne, Sved Sharfuddin, Joe Silva, Michael Stone and Sally-Ann Wilson.

*Commonwealth Journalists Association, Commonwealth Legal Education Association, Commonwealth Parliamentary Association and Commonwealth Broadcasting Association.



ISBN: 978-93-81241-11-0 © Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, 2013. Material from this report may be used, duly acknowledging the source.

CHRI Headquarters, New Delhi

B-117, First Floor Sarvodaya Enclave New Delhi - 110 017 INDIA T: +91 (0)11 4318 02

T: +91 (0)11 4318 0200 F: +91 (0)11 2686 4688 info@humanrightsinitiative.org

CHRI United Kingdom, London

Institute of Commonwealth Studies
School of Advanced Study, University of London
2nd Floor, South Block, Senate House
Malet Street, London WC1E 7HU
T: +44(0) 207 862 8857
F: +44(0) 207 862 8820
chri@sas.ac.uk

CHRI Africa, Accra

House No.9, Samora Machel Street Asylum Down Opposite Beverly Hills Hotel Near Trust Towers, Accra, Ghana T: +233(0) 302 971170 F: +233(0) 302 244819 chriafr@africaonline.com.gh

THE MISSING LINK

A COMMONWEALTH COMMISSIONER FOR HUMAN RIGHTS

The 2013 report by the International Advisory Commission of the Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, Chaired by Yashpal Ghai

Edited by:

Maja Daruwala, Kirsty Welch and Samane Hemmat

Researched by:

Anna Hood and Monique Cormier

Published by:

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative B-117, First Floor, Sarvodya Enclave New Delhi – 110017 INDIA

Concept by:

Anirudha Nagar

Visualisation, Design, Layout and Print by: Aspire Design, New Delhi



MEMBERS OF THE CHRI INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY COMMISSION

Yashpal Ghai is Chair of CHRI's International Advisory Commission, is a scholar in constitutional law, the chairperson of Fiji's Constitution Commission and has been a fellow of the British Academy since 2005. He was formerly the head of the Constitution Advisory Support Unit of the United Nations Development Programme in Nepal, the Special Representative of the United Nations Secretary General for Human Rights in Cambodia and the Chairperson of the Constitution of Kenya Review Commission. Ghai has written several books on law in Africa, the Pacific Islands and elsewhere.

B.G. Verghese is Chair of CHRI India's Executive Committee and formerly associated with the Commonwealth Journalist Association. A columnist and author, he is a former Information Advisor to the Prime Minister of India, former editor of Hindustan Times and Indian Express, member of several official commissions and committees on water, security, the media, the Northeast and served on the boards of a number of public sector enterprises.

Sam Okudzeto is Chair of CHRI Africa's Executive Committee and a member of the Commonwealth Lawyers Association. He is a member of the Board of the International Bar Association and also a member of the Bank of Ghana Board and Chairman of the University of Ghana College of Health Sciences Council. He has also been a member of the Prisons Service Council, General Legal Council and the Judicial Council, Chairperson of the Public Accounts and Judicial Sub–Committee of the Parliament of Ghana and President of the Ghana Bar Association.

Neville Linton is Chair of CHRI London's Executive Committee and is a consultant on political affairs, specialising in democratisation and human rights in transition societies. Previously, he was a political scientist at the University of the West Indies before serving as a senior official at the Commonwealth Secretariat. Currently, he is a Senior Advisor with Transparency International and works on issues of corruption in Africa and the Caribbean.

Alison Duxbury is an Associate Professor at the Law School of the University of Melbourne where she teaches International Law, International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights. She is an Associate Director of the Asia Pacific Centre for Military Law, member of the Advisory Board of the Melbourne Journal of International Law and the International Humanitarian Law Advisory Committee of the Australian Red Cross (Vic). Alison's publications span the fields of international law, international institutional law and the human rights policies and practices of the Commonwealth.

Vivek Maru is the founder and Chief Executive Officer of Washington DC based Namati, an organisation that focuses on innovations in legal empowerment. Prior to that, he was a senior counsel in the Justice Reform Group of the World Bank, focusing on justice reform and governance, primarily in West Africa and South Asia. Before joining the World Bank, Vivek co-founded and co-directed for four years Timap for Justice, a grass roots justice programme in Sierra Leone. Vivek has previously worked at Human Rights Watch and clerked for Hon. Marsha Berzon on the Ninth Circuit of the US Court of Appeals. Maru graduated from Harvard College, magna cum laude, and Yale Law School.

Edward Mortimer, CMG, is Chair of the Sri Lanka Campaign for Peace and Justice and Senior Programme Advisor to the Salzburg Global Seminar. He was Chief Speechwriter and Director of Communications for United Nations Secretary-General Kofi Annan until 2006. He is an author, journalist and former fellow of All Souls College Oxford.

Maja Daruwala is Director of CHRI and is a barrister actively advocating for human rights. She is currently on the board of Civicus, Open Society Justice Initiative, International Women's Health Coalition and Oxfam GB; and has formerly been on the board of South Asians for Human Rights and Voluntary Action Network of India. Maja is Chairperson of the Multiple Action Research Group.

FOREWORD

In 2013, the Commonwealth finds itself in a crisis of conscience. At the Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting (CHOGM) in Perth in 2011, the Eminent Persons Group (EPG) recommended the appointment of a Commissioner for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights. This was referred to the Secretary-General and the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG) for further consideration. The Secretary-General and CMAG reported back to a Foreign Ministers' Meeting in September 2012. In October 2012, Commonwealth Foreign Ministers completed their review of referred recommendations by reporting on their findings to Heads of Government. A Commissioner was not on the Foreign Ministers list of accepted proposals that went to the Heads of Government. By the end of 2012, the Heads of Government had approved various EPG recommendations but the recommendation relating to the creation of a Commissioner was not one of them. The Commissioner recommendation was dropped since no consensus could be reached. We are informed that the matter is dead, off the table and cannot be considered further. However, events over the last two years, between CHOGMs, makes it clearer than ever that the Commonwealth must once again consider, and this time agree, to create an independent specialist who can monitor, investigate and advise on human rights.

During the two years since the Perth meeting, human rights standards in the Commonwealth have continued to be a cause for alarm, despite implementation of reform efforts intended to address the Commonwealth's oft criticised lack of response to violations of its values. After well reasoned reports and impressive sounding changes were put in place, to say that hopes of real commitment to core values have been dashed would be to say too little. Credible allegations of war crimes in Sri Lanka remain unpunished, while civil society is stifled and the rule of law undermined; State security officials in Uganda are accused of torture and limiting fundamental freedoms; and the authoritarian State policy in Swaziland weighs down on the rights of its people. These are only a few illustrations of many worrying practices that continue across the organisation, showing that countries that should be on CMAG's watch list have got a free pass and those that should be on CMAG's agenda have been assisted in avoiding accountability for past actions. Reform efforts have not assisted CMAG to fulfil its potential and neither have they positively impacted the contribution of the Secretary-General to the Commonwealth.

The recent controversy surrounding the Secretary-General commissioning legal opinions on the impeachment of the Chief Justice of Sri Lanka, and then withholding these opinions from CMAG, despite their requests to see the documents, demonstrates that the Secretary-General is effectively not held to account by any government or body, which should worry every Member State. Moreover, this lack of accountability is crippling for CMAG's efforts to uphold Commonwealth values. It would be a worrying development if the decision not to disclose the opinions was based on the knowledge that the content – confirmation of a breach of Commonwealth democratic values – would necessitate action by CMAG, undermining the Good Offices of the Secretary-General. Ensuring an appropriate separation of the Commonwealth's powers, would, rather than providing complete autonomy to the Secretary-General, aid CMAG to carry out its functions effectively. The creation of an independent expert tasked with investigating, reporting and advising CMAG on violations of Commonwealth values would be one such way to achieve this.

During each CHOGM, we have seen a new commitment to promoting and protecting human rights. Nonetheless, deeds have not followed words. Experience shows that in the absence of an independent entity, able to keep human rights under review, the promise of a renewed Commonwealth will not be fulfilled. Now, more than ever before, CHRI sees value in the appointment of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights and urges Member States to review it afresh. The Commonwealth today needs an independent Commissioner for Human Rights to rebuild the confidence of its people in the value of the Commonwealth and to fill the gap between promise and practice.

41 Ju

Yashpal Ghai

Chair, Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative New Delhi, 2013

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

CHRI's International Advisory Commission's Report to the 2013 Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting has been possible through the support and contributions of numerous people.

We would firstly like to thank Anna Hood and Monique Cormier whose comprehensive research, skilled writing and professionalism have proved indispensable to bringing out this publication. Our particular thanks to Alison Duxbury, for giving her time generously and providing constant guidance throughout the preparation of the report.

Our Strategic Initiatives team deserves much appreciation for all their work: Kirsty Welch for editing and synthesising the report; and Samane Hemmat for research and factchecking.

Indispensable to the process were our interns: Praveen Gunaseelan, Melissa Hewitt and Eve Platzer who painstakingly put together the annexures and checked footnotes. Thanks to Sanyu Awori and Vrinda Choraria, for their ready assistance and valuable suggestions. We thank R. Iniyan Ilango, former Coordinator of the Strategic Initiatives Programme, for taking the study through the early stages, and responding to queries from afar at any hour. As always the report is the outcome of cooperative efforts in research and writing.

Our specialist external readers, who provided gratefully received advice and answers to queries, deserve a mention. Thanks to Richard Bourne, Daisy Cooper and Philip Murphy for being ever willing to answer questions and provide perspective and nuance to the report. Their detailed comments and recommendations were invaluable, and the report improved significantly as a result of their feedback. Thanks to Stuart Mole, for enriching this report with his advice and experience.

CHRI is deeply appreciative of the ongoing support of its institutional donors, Ford Foundation and Open Society Foundations. This report was supported, in part, by a grant from the Open Society Foundations. CHRI sincerely acknowledges the help and support of all throughout this process, and assumes full responsibility for all the opinions expressed herein.

muja Daruwala
Director, Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative

Executive Summary	2
Background to the Recommendation for a Commonwealth Commissioner	5
Current Commonwealth Mechanisms for Responding to Human Rights Violations	6
Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group	6
Secretary-General	7
Human Rights Unit	9
The Test for the Reform Efforts: Sri Lanka	9
Benefits of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights	10
Opposition to a Commissioner for Human Rights	11
Conclusion	12
Appendix	15
Endnotes	19
Bibliography	24

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

In 2013, the Commonwealth finds itself in a crisis of conscience. This crisis has been building slowly. In response the Eminent Persons Group (EPG) was created in 2009 "to build a stronger, more resilient and progressive Commonwealth and make it relevant to its times and people in the future". Several of the EPG's recommendations were put in place between the 2011 and 2013 biennial Heads of State meetings. A Commonwealth Charter consolidating the Heads of Governments' commitment to human rights was adopted, the Secretary-General's Good Offices role was strengthened and the mandate of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG) was enhanced. However, the EPG's recommendation to appoint a Commissioner for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights was dropped because Member States could not reach a consensus on how to respond to this recommendation.

In the interim, since 2011, human rights standards in the Commonwealth continue to be a cause for alarm. Countries that should be on CMAG's watch list have got a free pass and those that ought to be on CMAG's agenda have been assisted in avoiding accountability for past actions. There has never been a greater need for an independent expert to better advise Commonwealth mechanisms on human rights issues.

Despite the EPG prompted reform efforts; Commonwealth mechanisms continue to be insufficient for responding to human rights violations. Since the reforms, CMAG's potential has remained unfulfilled and it continues to interpret its mandate narrowly – choosing to focus on threats to democracy – to the exclusion of human rights issues. Moreover, the need for a politically neutral independent advisor to CMAG was made apparent recently when the Secretary-General withheld legal opinions on the impeachment of the Sri Lankan Chief Justice from CMAG – The Commonwealth's mechanism mandated to respond when Commonwealth values are threatened. This demonstrated a lack of cooperation which will cripple the Commonwealth's ability to uphold its values. The Secretary-General, in practice, remains largely unaccountable and his approach to behind the scenes diplomacy has allowed human rights abusers to repeatedly violate Commonwealth values while the Commonwealth looks on silently. This conflict between quiet diplomacy and the need to denounce human rights violations has not been addressed by the reform process. The Human Rights Unit (HRU), the only Commonwealth body dedicated exclusively to addressing human rights on a full-time basis is mandated to both promote and protect human rights within all Commonwealth Member States. The HRU however, does not have the capacity or capability to monitor or investigate human rights abuses and in its work continues to be captive to the political currents of the Secretariat.

In sum, the Commonwealth has not been able to hold its Member States to their collective core human rights commitments because its current mechanisms are not adequate for protecting human rights and it does not use the mechanisms it has to optimum effect. Experience shows that in the absence of an independent entity able to keep human rights under review the promise of the new Charter, adopted in December 2012, will remain unfulfilled.

Despite the evident necessity for a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights, several unmeritorious arguments have blocked its creation, hindering the operationalisation of the Charter. One objection was that the Commonwealth should focus on development rather than human rights. In fact, human rights and development are inextricably linked. Sustainable development – that does not exacerbate inequality and marginalisation – can only flourish in countries where human rights are protected. By applying a rights–based approach to development, a Commissioner would enhance the development goals of the Commonwealth.

Another argument against the creation of a Commissioner is that it would create financial burdens for the Commonwealth. However, the benefits of a Commissioner, in terms of reputation, visibility and effectiveness far outweigh any cost implications.

Moreover, some States have also contended that establishing a Commissioner would provide an excuse for interference in the domestic affairs of a State. It is now well established that when governments oppress their people, the sovereignty versus outside interference argument has no legitimacy. Add to this the fact that when States join an international association that has values they open themselves up to being questioned about those values and it becomes apparent that a Commissioner would by no means illegitimately interfere in domestic affairs.

A further objection to a Commissioner was that it would be a duplication of the functions of the Secretary-General and CMAG. The Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative calls for the establishment of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights, who would not be a replication of what is already present in the Commonwealth but a much needed complement that will help the Commonwealth live up to its new Charter. A Commonwealth Commissioner would be a full-time specialist, independent from the Commonwealth Secretariat and equipped with suitable infrastructure and a mandate that would enable review of a Member State's human rights compliance. Such a mechanism would reduce the onerous responsibilities the reform process placed upon the Secretary-General, enabling him to focus on his core functions. A Commissioner mandated to monitor and investigate human rights abuses would have the expertise and facilities to ensure that CMAG was given an early warning of human rights violations and would also advise on the range of options available to CMAG in order to positively affect country situations.

In this manner, a Commissioner entrusted to provide politically neutral country information would facilitate the adoption of transparent procedures and would make obvious the Commonwealth's commitment to human rights and thereby the inherent dignity of its citizens. This would in turn lend to reviving the relevance of the Commonwealth to its people and to the international community. Moreover, a Commonwealth Human Rights Commissioner who can be easily accessed by, and communicate with, citizens of the Commonwealth would go some way to addressing the isolation of the Commonwealth from its people.

The hosting of CHOGM in Sri Lanka, a country the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights has described as "heading in an increasingly authoritarian direction", has led to a credibility crisis regarding the Commonwealth's response to human rights abuse in the first year of the Charter's existence. The Commonwealth must counter this by demonstrating that it has the will and machinery to fiercely protect its values. At a time of global financial crisis and widespread growing demand for people's participation in their own democracies, the Commonwealth needs to assure itself of the financial support of member governments. Vitally important for this is the belief of the citizens of those countries in the organisation's relevance to their lives. Without a Commissioner to aid the coming alive of Commonwealth values in people's lives, this appears unattainable.

THE MISSING LINK A COMMONWEALTH COMMISSIONER FOR **HUMAN RIGHTS**



Background to the Recommendation for a Commonwealth Commissioner

For over four decades the Commonwealth has expressed its commitment to democracy. the rule of law, human rights, development, peace and cooperation. These values are elaborately described in numerous declarations, statements and communiqués² and make up the heart of the Commonwealth. The promotion, protection and realisation of human rights is the Commonwealth's stated raison d'être³ but there remains an alarming difference between promise and practice. A process of reforms was undertaken in response, yet today the gap remains.

The need for systematic and functional reform that would see the Commonwealth more active in the protection of its core values and more relevant to its population of over two billion people⁴ has been pointed out, repeatedly, from within both official and non-governmental quarters.⁵ David Miliband, former UK Foreign Minister, stated it succinctly: "The truth about values is that unless you defend them and advance them you'll find them rolled back."6 In a poll conducted by the Royal Commonwealth Society, 83 per cent of all people surveyed believed the Commonwealth was "in desperate need of a makeover".7 The Commonwealth Policy Studies Unit also called for reform of the Commonwealth's mechanisms and recommended areater focus on enhancing the Commonwealth's capacity to monitor Member States' adherence to political values and shame them when they transgress.8

Commissioner Process at Perth

The EPG presented its recommendations to Heads of Government at the 2011 CHOGM in Perth. Australia. Following a day of discussions, Australia's Prime Minister revealed that the recommendation for a Commonwealth Charter had been accepted.15 Unfortunately, the recommendation to establish a Commissioner for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights did not receive a similarly rapid and positive response. Instead the proposal, along with other recommendations that did not benefit from consensus in Perth, was referred to the Chairman of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG) and the Secretary-General for further consideration.¹

In October 2012, Commonwealth Foreign Ministers reviewed the referred recommendations and reported back to Heads of Government. A Commissioner was not on the Foreign Ministers list of accepted proposals. By the end of 2012 the Heads of Government had approved various EPG recommendations but the recommendation relating to the creation of a Commissioner was not one of them. 17

While the proposal for a Commissioner for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights has not officially been rejected, the proposal will not be the subject of further consideration unless there is a renewed interest in it from Commonwealth States

To address these longstanding criticisms the 2009 Trinidad and Tobago Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting (CHOGM) established the Eminent Persons Group (EPG).9 The EPG was tasked with providing advice on how "to build a stronger, more resilient and progressive Commonwealth and to make it relevant to its times and to its people in the future". 10 The EPG recognised that championing human rights was central to the revitalisation and relevance of the Commonwealth brand.11 It noted that the organisation had failed to effectively promote and protect its brand for far too long. 12 The EPG attributed this discrepancy to the lack of an investigative and advisory mechanism that would ensure that the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG) was appropriately appraised of serious or persistent violations of human rights within the Commonwealth. 13 This absence was appropriately referred to as the Commonwealth's "significant gap".14

Building a Stronger Commonwealth

Sensing that the Commonwealth was in danger of losing touch with its raison d'être, in 2009 the Commonwealth Heads of Government established, an Eminent Person's Group (EPG) to "undertake an examination of options for reform" through which the Commonwealth could transform itself into a global body with renewed relevance for the twenty-first century. Also up for self-review was the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG), a body which has the power to suspend or eject members of the Commonwealth if they seriously or persistently violate the principles of the Harare Declaration. However, CMAG has chosen to interpret its mandate narrowly, meaning that it has only suspended Member States which experienced unconstitutional overthrow of government, and has not taken to task those regimes that consistently violate the human rights of their populations.

To fill this "significant gap" through the championing of values the EPG made various recommendations. Between the 2011 and 2013 CHOGMs a number of these EPG recommendations were put in place: The Charter was adopted; the Secretary-General's Good Offices role was strengthened; and in parallel, the mandate of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group was amended. However, an essential link in the chain of renewal was missed – the creation of a Commissioner.

What's in a Name?

The decision by the EPG to name their proposed Commissioner a Commissioner for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights goes some way to explain the rejection of the proposal. The inclusion of the wider ambit of rule of law appears to have been done to soften the focus on the presence of someone mandated to monitor human rights compliance, but it also proved to be an easy target for those against the Commissioner, as traditionally there were working mechanisms within the association able to address deficits in the rule of law and governance. The merit of a Commissioner arises if the individual can be seen as a source of dedicated expert advice. Currently, aside from the Human Rights Unit – which focuses on promotional rather than protective activities – the Commonwealth does not have a body, or an individual, that is dedicated solely to the protection of human rights. CMAG receives its human rights advice from the Secretary-General who is a diplomat – not an expert on human rights – and who has various other duties to distract attention from human rights compliance. Therefore, a Commissioner for Human Rights would add value to existing Commonwealth mechanisms by being a specific resource for a specific problem. CHRI thus diverges from the recommendation of the EPG, and advocates for a Commissioner tasked solely with the protection of human rights.



Current Commonwealth Mechanisms for Responding to Human Rights Violations

Looking around the Commonwealth today there is little evidence that its existing mechanisms: CMAG, the Secretary-General and the Secretariat's Human Rights Unit are sufficient to deliver interventions capable of demonstrating the association's dedication to put itself on the global map as a value-based entity. Neither has it been demonstrated that the Commonwealth can put erring Member States on a road to observance of the new Charter.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group

Despite reforms to CMAG's mandate²¹ aimed at improving the Commonwealth's response to serious or persistent violations of human rights, CMAG's potential has remained unfulfilled. CMAG continues to interpret its mandate narrowly, with a heavy emphasis on addressing threats to democracy, to the exclusion of human rights issues. Despite various egregious violations of the newly adopted Charter

only two countries, Fiji and Maldives, have appeared on CMAG's agenda in the two years since reforms were initiated.²²

The Charter and CMAG's recommendations affirm that human rights are a fundamental value of the Commonwealth;²³ therefore CMAG is obligated to act as a "custodian" of these values.²⁴ However, while some cursory references to human rights issues were made regarding Fiji and Maldives, both states came on to CMAG's agenda primarily because of election and democracy concerns.²⁵ This selective approach to their mandate has meant that innumerable human rights abuses perpetrated throughout the Commonwealth have not resulted in formal consideration and reporting by CMAG. Examples of human rights violations that have not made it on to CMAG's agenda, following the reform process, include: continued impunity regarding credible allegations of war crimes committed by both sides in Sri Lanka's civil war;26 widespread reports of limitations on fundamental freedoms and the commission of torture by state security officials in Uganda;²⁷ continuing constriction of constitutional guarantees in Swaziland;28 and authoritarianism and the state policy of discrimination against sexual minorities coupled with open presidential threats to behead homosexuals in The Gambia.29

Concerning discrimination against sexual minorities, Justice Michael Kirby (a member of the EPG) observed that by not taking action on this issue CMAG makes the Commonwealth "look spineless, ineffective, irrelevant and even lifeless". 30 Therefore, the extent to which the reforms helped CMAG overcome its history of reluctance to hold countries accountable for grave human rights breaches, is at best questionable, and at worst negligible. A Commissioner for Human Rights could ensure that CMAG was fully informed of human rights violations and the range of options available to address the situation positively.

Why the Time is Right for a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights

- In the two years since the Commonwealth committed itself to reform neither CMAG nor the Secretary-General's office have lived up to expectations. Commonwealth mechanisms remain insufficient for responding to human rights abuses.
- Experience shows that in the absence of an independent entity able to keep human rights under review the promise of the new Charter, adopted in March 2013, will not be fulfilled.
- The recent controversy surrounding the Secretary-General withholding material information from CMAG demonstrates a lack of cooperation towards a common objective, which will cripple the Commonwealth's ability to uphold its values.
 CMAG needs independent expert advice, now more than ever.
- Hosting CHOGM in Sri Lanka, a country the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights has described as "heading in an increasingly authoritarian direction",³¹ has led to a credibility crisis regarding the Commonwealth's response to human rights abuse. The Commonwealth must counter this by demonstrating that it has the will and machinery to fiercely protect its values.
- At a time of global financial crisis and widespread growing demand for people's participation in their own democracies the Commonwealth needs to assure itself of the financial support of its member governments. Vitally important for this is the belief of the citizens of those countries in the organisation's relevance to their lives. It is essential that contributors do not regard the Commonwealth as a drain on resources, without having a corresponding benefit. In the absence of a Commissioner to aid the coming alive of Commonwealth values, securing assured funding and support seems unattainable.

Secretary-General

Independent of CMAG, as well as in tandem with it, the Secretary-General has always had a uniquely powerful role to play – if he so chooses – in addressing human rights concerns. The 1995 Millbrook Commonwealth Action Plan on the Harare Declaration declared that "[w]here a member country is perceived to be clearly in violation of the Harare Commonwealth Declaration and particularly in the event of an unconstitutional overthrow of a democratically elected government appropriate steps should be taken" including the "immediate public expression by the Secretary-General of the Commonwealth's collective disapproval of any such infringement of the Harare principles".³²

The Harare Declaration

The Harare Declaration, frequently referred to as the Commonwealth's "mission statement", was laid down by the Commonwealth Heads of Government at the conclusion of their biennial meeting in 1991.³³ The Declaration defines the core values of the Commonwealth and espouses protection and promotion of "democracy, democratic processes and institutions which reflect national circumstances, the rule of law and the independence of the judiciary, just and honest government; [and] fundamental human rights, including equal rights and opportunities for all citizens regardless of race, colour, creed or political belief".³⁴

However, the limited extent to which the current Secretary-General has protected human rights, or spoken out decrying them, has been widely criticised.³⁵ A leaked memo from the Commonwealth Secretariat revealed that the Secretariat was of the view that it "has no explicitly defined mandate to speak publicly on human rights"³⁶ and that "such crude megaphone diplomacy would be simply counterproductive – we'd rather proffer a helping hand".³⁷ Taking cognizance of this, the EPG report emphasised that "[s]ilence should not be an option".³⁸

Nonetheless, the Secretariat's reluctance to make public statements when the Charter's values are violated is on-going and justified on the grounds that public statements may prejudice the Secretary-General's Good Offices. Since Good Offices are by nature behind-the-scenes activities, the vigour and worth of this "quiet diplomacy" can only be guessed at. The operations of the Good Offices remain cloaked in secrecy. There is no public website presenting a list of the countries where the Good Offices are currently deployed, nor is information available about when the Good Offices are deployed, what activities are undertaken or what progress has been made in countries receiving the Good Offices. This lack of information makes it difficult, if not impossible, to assess their effectiveness and to hold the Secretary-General to account. In fact, both the EPG and the Commonwealth Advisory Bureau feared that "the Commonwealth's bias towards behind-the-scenes diplomacy has allowed abusers "to continue to violate Commonwealth values". "Yet, the reform process has not addressed this conflict between the Good Offices and public denunciation. A Commissioner, mandated to speak out on human rights, would rectify the current appearance of inaction.

The Commonwealth Charter

In 2012, the Commonwealth adopted the Commonwealth Charter which clarifies, consolidates and elaborates upon the association's fundamental values. The Charter affirms the commitment of Commonwealth Member States to the principles of human rights and the obligations contained in relevant international instruments.

Overview of the Provisions and Values that are Affirmed in the Charter:

- I Democracy
- II Human Rights
- III International Peace and Security
- IV Tolerance, Respect and Understanding
- V Freedom of Expression
- VI Separation of Powers
- VII Rule of Law
- VIII Good Governance
- IX Sustainable Development
- X Protecting the Environment
- XI Access to Health, Education, Food and Shelter
- XII Gender and Equality
- XIII Importance of Young People in the Commonwealth
- XIV Recognition of the Needs of Small States
- XV Recognition of the Needs of Vulnerable States
- XVI The Role of Civil Society

Human Rights Unit

Within the Secretariat it is only the Human Rights Unit (HRU) that addresses human rights issues on a full-time basis. Its earlier mandate to promote human rights within the Commonwealth was expanded in 2002 to include the protection of human rights.⁴⁰ This gave it the power to provide advice on human rights issues (including issues related to the work of CMAG) to the Secretary-General. Currently however, there is little reporting on the exercise of this power and it is not clear how much its views are filtered, what weight its advice carries or how much it is heeded. In fact, there is little evidence to suggest that the HRU has had any major impact on CMAG's decision-making. What is clear however is that its capacity was not enhanced to fulfil this new purpose, that the renewal did not give it monitoring or investigative capabilities nor is it independent of the political currents and more powerful interests within the Secretariat. An appropriately resourced independent Commissioner for Human Rights, mandated to monitor and investigate human rights abuses would have the expertise and facilities to ensure timely advice that could not easily be ignored.

In sum, the Commonwealth has not been able to hold its Member States to the commitments contained in the Charter because its current mechanisms are inadequate to protect human rights and it does not use the mechanisms it already has to optimum effect. To revive the association, the Commonwealth's human rights brand needs to be built and subsequently protected; but reform efforts have been unable to achieve this.



Potentially influenced by the Secretary-General's silence, the operation of the Secretary-General's Good Offices and the fact that Sri Lanka would be hosting CHOGM, Sri Lanka remained notably absent from CMAG's agenda, despite credible allegations of violations of the Charter-namely on-going restrictions on civil liberties, intolerance for dissent, intimidation of the media and inaction in the face of extremist attacks against minorities.⁴¹ Sri Lanka continued to evade CMAG's agenda even after the impeachment of its Chief Justice. The illegality of the impeachment was declared by the country's own Supreme Court and confirmed in a leaked legal opinion by an international expert that additionally noted that it had violated the Commonwealth's Latimer House Principles.⁴² These principles require all countries to have an independent judiciary free from any interference by the executive.⁴³ Hence this absolute infraction should have triggered immediate action by CMAG.⁴⁴

The Venue Controversy

At the 2011 CHOGM in Perth, the Commonwealth re-confirmed that Sri Lanka would be the venue of choice to host the 2013 Heads of Government meeting.⁴⁵ Sri Lanka was due to host CHOGM in 2011, however, in order to keep the human rights situation under review it was decided that the hosting of CHOGM would be deferred till 2013.⁴⁶ After credible allegations of war crimes emerged publicly, supported by no less than the United Nations Secretary General's Expert Panel,⁴⁷ a controversy broke out about the suitability of Sri Lanka to host CHOGM at all. The decision to host CHOGM in Sri Lanka attracted severe criticism from several quarters,⁴⁸ Canada announced that their Prime Minister will boycott CHOGM⁴⁹ and certain civil society organisations advocated for a boycott.⁵⁰ All this signified the unsuitability of Sri Lanka to host the first meeting after the adoption of the Charter.

CMAG however, did not act. Instead, at a critical moment, CMAG appeared paralysed in the shadow of the Secretary-General's Good Offices and Sri Lanka's acceptance of some minimal "technical assistance".⁵¹ Arguably, the fact that the Secretary-General chose to withhold the legal opinions from CMAG, denied it the opportunity to review the advice and impacted on its course of action. Perhaps if CMAG had an independent source of advice, such as a Commissioner, a different response would

have been forthcoming. At a minimum, it demonstrated that the Secretary-General is not held to account by any government or body, which should worry all Member States. Moreover, this lack of accountability is crippling CMAG's efforts to uphold Commonwealth values. It would be a worrying development if the decision not to disclose these opinions derived from a protectionist position in relation to the Good Offices knowing that the contents would necessitate action by CMAG. Ensuring an appropriate separation of the Commonwealth's powers, through the creation of an independent advisor to CMAG, rather than providing the Secretary-General with complete autonomy, would empower CMAG to carry out its functions effectively.

The Commonwealth's ambivalent response to the Sri Lankan situation gives the impression of reward rather than sanction. It has bestowed on Sri Lanka the honour of hosting its most prestigious summit, following which, according to established practice the Sri Lankan President should be installed as Chairperson in Office for the next two years. These developments, rolling out in the first year of the celebrated new Charter, show that now more than ever the Commonwealth needs an independent human rights commissioner who would help it to guard its values contained in the Charter and fulfil its potential.



Human Rights Benefits of a Commonwealth Commissioner for

In keeping with the post envisaged by the EPG,52 a Commonwealth Commissioner would be a full-time independent specialist equipped with suitable infrastructure and a mandate to review State compliance with Commonwealth human rights values. As a separate entity, outside the political currents that buffet CMAG and the Secretary-General's office, the Commissioner would be a source of politically neutral country information to CMAG, allowing for betterinformed decision-making.

A Commissioner dedicated to human rights compliance could constantly garner information from within the Commonwealth, monitor developments and prepare annual reports - which over time would create a unifying jurisprudence specific to the Commonwealth. This would counter the present contentions that some Member States impose their own standards on other members. It would also give the Commonwealth cohesion, based on common ideals binding members together beyond their long dubious colonial history.

A full-time Commissioner could red-flag situations for the Secretary-General and CMAG, enabling them to avoid the present criticism that the Commonwealth either does not respond to human rights abuses or responds within an inappropriate time frame. The Commonwealth does not currently have such a mechanism.

A Commonwealth mechanism that could be accessed by, and communicate with, citizens of the Commonwealth – in the form of a human

Benefits of a Commissioner

- A mechanism that would be dedicated to the protection of human rights on a full-time basis.
- A Commissioner would be suitably qualified to provide advice. It is inappropriate that human rights law be viewed as a political issue that can be delegated, as an additional function, to a diplomat without a human rights background.
- A Commissioner would provide politically neutral information by being independent of the political currents of the secretariat.
- A Commissioner would be resourced with an appropriate infrastructure and mandate to effectively monitor and investigate human rights
- A Commissioner would be able to introduce an early warning system for grave human rights violations.
- A Commissioner would be able to provide timely advice that could not easily be ignored.
- The provision of better advice will lead to better informed decision-making.
- A Commissioner would create a unifying jurisprudence of human rights principles, standards and compliance throughout the
- A Commissioner would thwart the appearance of inaction and indifference that plagues the Commonwealth.
- Protecting the Commonwealth's values ensures that the organisation has a clear purpose.
- By instigating a communication procedure a Commissioner would reduce the isolation of the Commonwealth from its people.

rights commissioner – would also go some way towards addressing the isolation of the official Commonwealth from its people. The Commonwealth needs to get into the habit of transparent procedures by which its commitments to the Charter are evident to the world. This is not presently the case. The Commissioner's periodic observations, response to communications, regular reports and warnings would make the Commonwealth commitment to human rights obvious.

Increasing the relevance of the Commonwealth to the international community is a further achievable benefit. Internationally, in an arena crowded with regional, military, thematic and global alliances, the Commonwealth aspires to a premier place for its association of nations. For this, it must bring something to the table beyond a shared history, governance and legal system. It must demonstrate that it is capable and worthy of contributing positively to the international community in an innovative and value-adding manner. It has occasionally done so in the past through its steadfast support to bring down the apartheid regime in South Africa⁵³ and championing debt reduction in highly indebted countries.⁵⁴ However, in a fast moving world the past has limited recall value.

Opposition to a Commissioner for Human Rights

Despite the necessity of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights many unmeritorious arguments have blocked its creation and thereby the operationalisation of the Charter. When the EPG recommended the establishment of a Commonwealth Commissioner, a variety of Commonwealth States opposed it fervently.⁵⁵ The ostensible objections were that the Commonwealth should focus on development rather than human rights;56 a Commissioner would usurp the roles of the Secretary-General and CMAG⁵⁷ and that a Commissioner would provide an excuse for illegitimate intervention in domestic affairs.⁵⁸ Other likely concerns are that a Commissioner might replicate the work done by other bodies or create financial burdens.

It is now well established that the sovereignty versus outside interference argument has lost its potency when used to shield governments that oppress their people. When States belong to international associations that espouse certain values they open themselves up to being questioned about those values.

The establishment of a Commissioner for Human Rights would not dilute the Commonwealth's focus on development; in fact it would enhance it by applying a rights-based approach to development.⁵⁹ Not only do human development and protection of human rights derive from the same motivating factor – a commitment to promote well-being and dignity – they complement each other: one being the means of achieving the other. Human rights provide clear objectives and targets for development, encourage consultation with communities and ensure that development is more than a commitment, but an obligation. It ensures that the intended beneficiaries receive more than promises; they receive enforceable claims – and if unfulfilled, remedies. In this way, the development discourse progresses by incentivisation through accountability, protecting achievements and social advancement from the threat of roll back and protecting against exacerbated marginalization by ensuring that all have the opportunity to participate in the development process. Hence a Commissioner dedicated to human rights would actually enhance development.

Owing to the numerous human rights bodies that currently exist around the world, there may be a tendency for certain States and analysts to assert that another specific body within the Commonwealth is unnecessary. However, the existing Human Rights Commissions and Commissioners are sorely overburdened. Further, they each have constrained mandates and are unable to devote time to the nuances of the Commonwealth in terms of its values, societies, legal systems and history. They are also unable to assume the role of special adviser to Commonwealth mechanisms, as was demonstrated by the reported actions of the Secretary-General blocking the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights from briefing CMAG on her country visit to Sri Lanka.60 In this respect, the Commonwealth requires its own expert, aware of Commonwealth nuances and with the sole task of providing independent human rights advice to the Commonwealth. It is time to display the benefits of a member-orientated response to human rights.

Neither is a Commissioner a replication of existing Commonwealth mechanisms; it is a much needed complement that will help the Commonwealth live up to its new Charter. A Commonwealth Commissioner would be a full-time specialist, independent from the Commonwealth Secretariat and equipped with suitable infrastructure and a mandate that would enable a politically neutral review of a Member State's human rights compliance. A Commissioner would also have the expertise and facilities to initiate an early warning system, communication procedure and voice for the Commonwealth when confronted with human rights violations. None of these facilities currently exist within the Commonwealth.

The benefits of a Commissioner, in terms of reputation visibility and effectiveness, would offset any cost implications; as stated by the EPG: "The costs of creating the post of Commissioner are far outweighed by the costs of doing nothing".61 It may be argued that instead of adopting a new mechanism existing Commonwealth mechanisms should be strengthened. The past two years since the reform process began, however, demonstrate that such an approach is not sufficient. Independence cannot be assured within the current structure without jeopardising existing functions.

Conclusion

CHRI has called for a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights for over two decades and was enthused when the EPG took up the idea, sensing that this would be the proposal to make or break the Commonwealth. Sadly, however, this EPG recommendation was not accepted and without a renewed interest from Commonwealth States, the need for a Commissioner will not be considered at the 2013 CHOGM.

The EPG had recommended the appointment of a Commonwealth Commissioner as a means by which the gap between Commonwealth promises and Commonwealth reality could be bridged. 62 However, this recommendation was not taken forward and has since proved to be the stalling point for the reform process. Despite various significant amendments to the Commonwealth – the adoption of the Charter, amendments to the mandate of CMAG and changes to the Secretary-General's role – the Commonwealth's relevance, vis-à-vis protecting its values, remains ambivalent.

Widespread human rights abuses continue unchallenged in several Commonwealth countries despite the promotion, protection and realisation of human rights being the Commonwealth's stated raison d'être. 63 Only recently, President Jammeh withdrew The Gambia from the organisation. 64 President Jammeh's rule has seen extrajudicial executions, suppression of the media and violent hostility towards homosexuals. 65 Almost two decades of authoritarian rule by President Jammeh brought discredit to the Commonwealth owing to CMAG's lack of an effective response. It further demonstrated the need for a mechanism to protect the Commonwealth's fundamental values. Despite deployment of his Good Offices, the Secretary-General did not succeed in improving the human rights situation in The Gambia, nor did he succeed in holding the Commonwealth together. Not only could a Commissioner have positively impacted upon the lives of Gambians, but early intervention by such a nuanced mechanism, may have more appropriately dealt with the country situation in a timely manner by providing further guidance and expert opinion to CMAG. The fact that The Gambia was allowed to manoeuvre itself to a point where withdrawal was the only potential response to criticism of State policy shows a failing on the part of the Commonwealth.

The renewed Commonwealth mechanisms, designed to respond to human rights challenges, remain insufficient and under utilised for effectively protecting human rights. CMAG, the "custodian" of all Commonwealth values⁶⁶ continues to narrowly interpret its mandate, with the effect of only allowing challenges to democracy to draw its attention in terms of adding countries to its agenda. 67 Despite a renewed mandate, CMAG has not put countries on its agenda for credible allegations of gross human rights violations including extrajudicial killings,68 torture,69 restrictions on freedom of expression,70 suppression of political parties, 71 incitement to hatred, 72 open State policies of discrimination against minorities⁷³ and impunity for human rights abuses.⁷⁴ Furthermore, recent developments have illustrated that CMAG lacks independent advice. Two recent controversies have demonstrated that the Secretary-General is the sole gate-keeper regarding information that CMAG has at its disposal.

Within the space of a few months it has been reported that the Secretary-General withheld relevant legal opinions from CMAG⁷⁵ and actively prevented the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights from briefing the group on her visit to Sri Lanka. 76 Given the sensitive nature of CMAG's role, its actions need to be based on the most reliable and objective evidence of country situations.⁷⁷ Without the support of a trusted and neutral advisory body, such as a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights, this appears impossible.

Moreover, the Secretary-General's utilisation of his opaque Good Offices, at the expense of public engagement, is both questionable in terms of effectiveness and inappropriate in terms of appearance – as the Commonwealth frequently appears paralysed and disengaged when faced with gross violations of human rights. Furthermore, States must seriously reflect on the potential consequences of placing so many expectations and responsibilities on, and so much discretion with, one individual. Finally, the Human Rights Unit is both under resourced and over stretched. It is extremely effective at promoting human rights but lacks the resources and expertise to effectively monitor and investigate human rights situations – the missing link in the Commonwealth's armoury of mechanisms.

Establishing a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights is the only suitable way to respond to the continuing question of the relevance of the Commonwealth. The appointment of an independent, full-time, dedicated and qualified expert, free from the political constraints of the Secretariat, would ensure that CMAG receives the level of briefings, and early warnings, that it requires in order to ensure a good decision-making process and appropriate Commonwealth response to allegations of human rights violations. The Commissioner would also positively impact upon the entire Commonwealth by clearly illustrating the added value that the Commonwealth can lend to international affairs through the protection of principles contained in the Charter. This would be achieved through public statements, creation of a Commonwealth unifying human rights jurisprudence and improved engagement with the citizens of the Commonwealth. All these tangible benefits would work together to ensure that States see that their financial contributions are being used in terms of visible action. One need only consider the comments of Canada regarding review of its USD 20 million annual contribution, in response to what it viewed as political inaction regarding human rights violations, 78 to see the importance of convincing member states of the value of the organisation.

Strong calls for reform of the Commonwealth generally, as well as sustained appeals for the establishment of an independent human rights body, reveal that the development of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights is long overdue. All involved with the Commonwealth are urged to seriously consider not only the benefits of establishing a Commissioner but also the cost of not having one. The Commonwealth is at a crossroads; it must decide whether to conclude its efforts at renewal with a bang or allow the organisation to end with a whimper, gradually fading into irrelevance while its people suffer. Now is the time for the Commonwealth to respond to its missing link; now is the time to renew the Commonwealth with a Commissioner for Human Rights.



The only way the Commonwealth will thrive is to re-assert the moral authority it once had. This may mean more countries withdrawing, but a smaller, more effective Commonwealth is better than one that stays silent simply to keep the club together.⁷⁹

Distinctive Attributes of Commonwealth Mechanisms to Respond to Human Rights Abuse

	Secretary-General	CMAG	Human Rights Unit	HYPOTHETICAL Commissioner
Detection	N/A.	N/A.	N/A.	Pan-Commonwealth system to detect, investigate and respond. Early warning system. Citizen communication procedure. Investigate the human rights situation of States seeking membership.
Decision– Making	Good Offices: Decision to offer assistance and what type of assistance to offer. CMAG: Decision to place countries on CMAG's agenda and raising countries to be discussed under "other matters of interest".	Decision to place countries on the agenda and raising countries to be discussed under "other matters of interest". Decision to partially or fully suspend members.	N/A.	N/A.
Advice	Advisor: To CMAG on country situations but possess discretion about when to advise and what sources to reveal. Additionally, the Secretary-General is only compelled to advise CMAG when he personally determines that there has been a breach of Commonwealth values.	Receives advice from the Secretary-General and the HRU. Chair can be approached by the Secretary-General to offer advice on the Good Offices.	Mandated to advise Secretary- General on the protection of human rights.	Permanent, independent source of expert human rights advice to CMAG. Can advise CMAG on any human rights issue and appropriate responses. On request will provide human rights advice to the Secretariat and Member States.
Quiet Diplomacy	Good Offices.	CMAG meetings.	Support Secretary- General.	N/A.
Public Statements	Rarely issues public statements.	Limited statements on their discussions of agenda items.	N/A.	Yes.
Promotion of Human Rights	N/A.	N/A.	Yes: Educational campaigns, publications, promotion of treaty ratification and support to National Human Rights Institutions.	N/A.

APPENDIX

Excerpt from the Recommendations contained in the Report "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)"

ening-the-Role-CMAG_2011.pdf

A. In the case of serious or persistent violations of Commonwealth fundamental political values that do not involve an unconstitutional overthrow of a democratically elected government.

18. The current procedure for addressing serious or persistent violations of Commonwealth values, other than the unconstitutional overthrow of a democratically-elected government, should be revised as follows:

- i. The Secretary-General should, in the first instance, take cognisance of a situation of concern, be it a significant structural deficiency in a democratic institution or a serious or persistent violation of Commonwealth values, and raise it with the member state in question, affording it an opportunity to respond, and offering his/her Good Offices to redress the situation;
- ii. The Secretary-General's Good Offices engagement with the government concerned could include:
 - (a) the appointment of an envoy,
 - (b) the offer of advice and technical assistance in relevant areas to help redress the issues of concern, and
 - (c) consultation with relevant regional leaders, with regional and other international organisations, as well as other relevant Commonwealth bodies;
- iii. The Secretary-General will consult the Chair of CMAG on relevant country situations, as required, including where his/her Good Offices' engagements are active. The Secretary-General would, of course, also retain the ability to brief and consult the Commonwealth Chairperson-in-Office on matters under consideration and seek his/her intervention as appropriate;
- iv. In the spirit of the principles expressed in paragraphs 11 and 16, any member state may draw to the attention of the Secretary-General a situation of concern in a fellow member country that is perceived to be a significant violation of Commonwealth fundamental political values, offering supporting evidence;
- v. If the Secretary-General recognises that a situation is indeed a matter that may constitute a serious or persistent violation of Commonwealth values, he/she will undertake an assessment of the situation in question, using relevant evidentiary sources, and accordingly bring it to the attention of CMAG, also citing, subject to his/her discretion, the sources of information that have led him/her to conclude that it constitutes a 'serious or persistent violation';

In coming to this judgement, the Secretary-General will take into account such circumstances in the member state in question that include but are not limited to the following:

- o The unilateral abrogation of a democratic constitution or serious threats to constitutional rule;
- The suspension or prevention of the lawful functioning of parliament or other key democratic institutions;
- o The postponement of national elections without constitutional or other reasonable justification;
- o The systematic denial of political space, such as through detention of political leaders or restriction of freedom of association, assembly or expression.

If, within a maximum of two months of an offer of engagement and of targeted assistance for institutional support and capacity building being made by the Secretary-General, the member government in question fails to respond appropriately and the perception of serious or persistent

violation of fundamental political values continues, the Secretary-General would consult with the Chair of CMAG on the way forward.

- vi. In reaching a judgment and advising CMAG, the Secretary-General could also reflect on the following circumstances:
 - o A national electoral process that is seriously flawed;
 - o The abrogation of the rule of law or undermining of the independence of the judiciary;
 - o The systematic violation of human rights of the population, or of any communities or groups, by the member government concerned; and
 - o Significant restrictions on the media or civil society that prevent them from playing their legitimate role.

The Secretary-General would have the discretion to allow a longer response period in such cases, where structural or other considerations in the relevant country in question would so warrant.

- vii. If, following consultation and further attempts at engagement with the member government by the Secretary-General, with the encouragement and support of the Chair of CMAG, the response and progress remain inadequate, the Secretary-General shall brief CMAG on that country situation at its next regular meeting under the agenda item 'Other Matters of Interest'. This would allow CMAG ministers to consider the matter without it being reflected in their Concluding Statement, in the first instance. The member government concerned will be informed in advance of this course of action and invited to submit its views to CMAG;
- viii. Since CMAG sets its own agenda, it will be free to discuss any matters raised by CMAG members under 'Other Matters of Interest' or as formal agenda items;
- ix. If no regular CMAG meeting is scheduled to take place within a reasonable time frame to enable such an oral briefing to members, the Secretary-General shall communicate in writing to CMAG members;
- x. If, after a further maximum of two months from CMAG being briefed on the situation, in the judgment of the Secretary-General and the chair of CMAG, all efforts at engagement have been exhausted and there continues to be no progress by the relevant member country in addressing the issues of concern, the situation shall be brought on to the formal agenda of CMAG for appropriate consideration;
- xi. In its consideration of a situation of concern, CMAG will use its discretion in making use of reliable evidentiary sources, both governmental and non-governmental. Any formal assessment of whether serious or persistent violations of fundamental Commonwealth values and principles have taken place will be made by ministers exercising their political judgement and taking into account the full range of evidence available to them. They will have full recourse to the range of measures cited in scenario B below:
- xii. In circumstances where the violation of Commonwealth values is, in the Secretary-General's opinion, particularly serious and requires an urgent response, or poses a significant imminent threat to citizens, or where there is an imperative for CMAG to act immediately to ensure it is in step with developments and international reactions, the Secretary-General, in consultation with the Chair of CMAG, should call an extraordinary meeting of CMAG as soon as possible to brief members on the situation and allow appropriate consideration by members.

B. In the case of an unconstitutional overthrow of a democraticallyelected government

- 19. Measures to address the unconstitutional overthrow of a democratically elected government are already set out in the Millbrook Action Programme. These should continue to guide CMAG, but should be refined as follows to take into account the working practice that has developed over time in response to such situations:
- i. Immediate public expression by the Secretary-General of the Commonwealth's collective disapproval of such a serious violation of its fundamental political values;
- ii. Early contact by the Secretary-General with the de facto government, followed by the offer of Good Offices and appropriate technical assistance to facilitate an early restoration of democracy;
- iii. Consultations with member countries as well as regional, Commonwealth and other international organisations, including encouragement of demarches by such parties where appropriate, to express disapproval, to offer help and to support early restoration of democracy;
- iv. CMAG to meet within four weeks of an unconstitutional overthrow and, pending restoration of democracy, to suspend the member country concerned from the Councils of the Commonwealth.
- v. CMAG to stipulate a timeframe of up to a maximum of two years for the concerned member country to hold credible elections;
- vi. Consideration of a CMAG ministerial delegation or emissary to the country if such a mission is deemed desirable, taking into account other international initiatives in play;
- vii. If acceptable progress is not made by the government concerned within the timeframe set out in v above, CMAG will fully suspend the country from membership of the Commonwealth. Full suspension would entail, in addition to the measures set out in iv above: the removal of all emblematic representation of the country concerned from the Commonwealth Secretariat, at Commonwealth meetings and all other official Commonwealth events; and the exclusion of the country from all pan-Commonwealth events including sports and cultural activities;
- viii. All Commonwealth organisations would be expected to act in conformity with the letter and spirit of decisions by CMAG, as already called for in the 2009 Affirmation;
- ix. Consideration by all member states of appropriate further bilateral and multilateral measures. These could include limitation of government-to-government contacts, people-to-people measures, and trade restrictions;
- x. In circumstances of continuing serious breaches of the Commonwealth's fundamental political values following full suspension, CMAG may consider recommending to Heads of Government that the member country concerned be expelled from the Commonwealth;
- xi. CMAG will continue its engagement with those members who have been suspended or expelled, with a view to redressing the situation and facilitating the reinstatement of the countries concerned.

ENDNOTES

- 1 The Commonwealth, *Our Charter*: http://thecommonwealth.org/our-charter as on 26 September 2013.
- 2 The Commonwealth (1991), The Harare Commonwealth Declaration: http://thecommonwealth.org/sites/default/files/history-items/documents/Harare%20Commonwealth%20Declaration%201991.pdf.
- 3 Ibid., p. 2.
- 4 The Commonwealth, About Us: http://thecommonwealth.org/about-us as on 24 September 2013.
- 5 Eminent Persons Group (2011), "A Commonwealth for the people: Time for urgent action", p. 17: http://www.sirronaldsanders.com/Docs/EPG%20Report%20FINALprintedVersion.pdf as on 24 September 2013; Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, Put Our World to Rights: Towards a Commonwealth Human Rights Policy (1991), pp. 23-24; Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, Act Right Now (1993), p. 31.
- 6 BBC, World Debate, http://www.bbc.co.uk/iplayer/episode/p0059xg8/The World Debate Chogm 1/.
- 7 A Royal Commonwealth Society (2009), "Common What? Emerging Findings of the Commonwealth Conversation", p. 34: http://www.thercs.org/society/Filestore/PDFDownloads/Common_what_FINAL_SMALL.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 8 Kwadwo Afar-Gyan, Asma Jahangir, Tim Sheey (2009), "Democracy in the Commonwealth. A report on democracy in the Commonwealth eighteen years after the adoption of the Harare Declaration", Commonwealth Policy Studies Unit, p. 2: http://eris.org.uk/images/userfiles/File/Democracy%20TEXT%20ONLY.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 9 The Eminent Persons Group was established by Commonwealth Heads of Government at their summit in November 2009. "The Commonwealth, Commonwealth Heads of Government establish the Eminent Persons Group": http://thecommonwealth.org/history-of-the-commonwealth/commonwealth-heads-government-establish-eminent-persons-group as on 24 September 2013.
- 10 Eminent Persons Group (2011), "A Commonwealth for the people. Time for urgent action", p. 17: http://www.sirronaldsanders.com/Docs/EPG%20Report%20FINALprintedVersion.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 11 Ibid., p. 152.
- 12 Ibid., p. 142.
- 13 Ibid., pp. 36-40.
- 14 Ibid., p. 40.
- 15 See http://www.canada.embassy.gov.au/otwa/charter.html.
- 16 See "Concluding Statement", Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG), London, 16 April 2012: http://thecommonwealth.org/media/press-release/commonwealth-ministerial-action-group-cmag-london-16-april-2012.
- 17 Government Response to the House of Commons Foreign Affairs Committee Report HC114 of Session 2012-13: The Role and Future of the Commonwealth, Presented to Parliament by the

- Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs by Command of Her Majesty, January 2013: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/68683/Cm 8521.pdf.
- 18 Commonwealth Heads of Government (2009), Affirmation of Commonwealth Values and Principles: Port of Spain: http://www.thecommonwealth.org/document/181889/ 34293/35144/216908/commonwealth_values_and_principles.htm as on 11 July 2011.
- 19 Commonwealth High Level Review Group, "Report by the Commonwealth High Level Review Group to Commonwealth Heads of Government" (Coolum, Australia, 2002), as adopted by Heads of Government at their meeting in Coolum on 3 March 2002, para 21; "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)", Report of CMAG as adopted by Heads of Government at their meeting in Perth, 2011, pp. 7-15.
- 20 "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)", Report of CMAG as adopted by Heads of Government at their meeting in Perth, 2011, pp. 7-16.
- 21 Please see the Appendix.
- 22 Commonwealth Secretariat (2012), "Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group Concluding Statement": London, p. 1: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009_2014/documents/dsas/dv/cmag_st_16apr/cmag_st_16april.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 23 The Commonwealth, *Our Charter*, p. 3: http://thecommonwealth.org/our-charter as on 26 September 2013; "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)", Report of CMAG as adopted by Heads of Government at their meeting in Perth, 2011, pp. v, 26.
- 24 "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)", Report of CMAG as adopted by Heads of Government at their meeting in Perth, 2011, pp. 5, 7, 23.
- 25 Rauto, M. (2009), "Fiji on top of CMAG's agenda", The Fiji Times ONLINE, 29 February: http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=115383 as on 25 September 2013; (2012) "Waheed to attend CMAG meeting in New York", 21 September: http://zeenews.india.com/news/world/waheed-to-attend-cmag-meeting-in-new-york 800995.html as on 25 September 2013.
- 26 "Sri Lanka not on CMAG agenda", Business Standard (2013), 26 March: http://www.business-standard.com/article/pti-stories/sri-lanka-not-on-cmag-agenda-113032600444_1.html as on 25 September 2013.
- 27 CIVICUS (2013), "Appalling Crackdown on Freedoms in Uganda continues", 29 August: https://civicus.org/media-centre-129/press-releases/1844-appalling-crackdown-on-freedoms-in-uganda-continues as on 25 September 2013.
- 28 Lee, R. (2013), "African Union Criticises Swazi Elections", All Africa, 23 September: http://allafrica.com/stories/201309231019.html as on 25 September 2013.
- 29 Greenfield, D. (2013), "Muslim Gambian President Warns: No Mercy for Homosexuals", Frontpage Mage, 14 April: http://frontpagemag.com/2013/dgreenfield/muslim-gambian-president-warns-no-mercy-for-homosexuals/ as on 25 September 2013.
- 30 "Commonwealth, heal thyself" (2011), *The Economist*, 25 October: http://www.economist.com/blogs/banyan/2011/10/australia-and-human-rights as on 25 September 2013.

- 31 (2013) Sri Lanka heading in "authoritarian direction", says UN human rights chief: UN News Centre 31 August: http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=45743#.UleAayQ67El as on 11 October 2013.
- 32 The Commonwealth (1995), Millbrook Commonwealth Action Programme on the Harare Declaration, p. 1: http://web.archive.org/web/20080908122722/http://www.thecommonwealth.org/shared_asp_files/uploadedfiles/%7B65E0B6B1-A26B-4280-887F-D6F1310C7D78%7D_millbrook.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 33 Duxbury, A (1997), "Rejuvenating the Commonwealth: the Human Rights Remedy", 46 International and Comparative Law Quarterly 344, p. 355.
- 34 Commonwealth Heads of Government (1991), Final Communiqué: Harare: http://www.thecommonwealth.org/document/181889/34293/35468/35773/harare.htm as on 11 July 2011.
- 35 Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group, A Commonwealth of the People: Time for Urgent Reform (2011).
- 36 Borger, J. (2010), "Commonwealth has abandoned human rights commitment leaked memo", The Guardian, 8 October: http://www.theguardian.com/law/2010/oct/08/commonwealth-human-rights-leaked-document as on 25 September 2013.
- 37 Sharma, K. (2010), "Response: The Commonwealth hasn't reneged on its commitment to human rights", The Guardian, 26 October: http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2010/oct/26/commonwealth-committed-human-rights as on 25 September 2013.
- 38 Ibid., p. 54.
- 39 Commonwealth Advisory Bureau (2012), "Forging Commonwealth Consensus: The Buck Stops with the Secretary-General", p. 5; quoting the Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group (2011), A Commonwealth of the People: Time for Urgent Reform, p. 54: http://sas-space.sas.ac.uk/4840/1/Opinion piece 09 12.pdf as on 26 September 2013.
- 40 The Commonwealth Secretary-General (2003), Development and Democracy, pp. 14-5: http://secretariat.thecommonwealth.org/shared_asp_files/uploadedfiles/%7BCA808C53-C9F5-455F-B562-AABDB5C41CA7%7D_finalreport_2003.pdf as on 26 September 2013.
- 41 (2013) Sri Lanka heading in "authoritarian direction", says UN human rights chief: *UN News Centre* 31 August: http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=45743#.UleAayQ67El as on 11 October 2013.
- 42 Sirilal, R. & Aneez, S. (2013), "Sri Lankan chief justice impeachment illegal: Supreme Court", 3 January: http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/01/03/us-srilanka-impeachment-idUSBRE90209D20130103 as on 27 September 2013.
- 43 The Commonwealth (2009) Commonwealth (Latimer House) Principles, p. 11: http://attorneygeneral.gov.mu/English//DOCUMENTS/LATIMER%20HOUSE%20GUIDELINES. PDF as on 27 September 2013.
- 44 "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)", Report of CMAG as adopted by Heads of Government at their meeting in Perth, 2011, pp. ix, 11.
- 45 Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting (2011) CHOGM 2011 Communique, 30 October, p. 13: http://www.chogm2011.org/sites/default/files/documents/COMMUNIQUE_CHOGM2011. pdf as on 27 September 2013.

- 46 Asian Human Rights Commission (n.d.) "Sri Lanka: Foreign Ministers urged to make Commonwealth meeting in Sri Lanka conditional on significant progress concerning human rights": http://www. humanrights.asia/news/alrc-news/ALRC-OLT-002-2011 as on 27 September 2013.
- 47 United Nations (2011) "Report of the Secretary-General's Panel of Experts on Accountability in Sri Lanka", p. 2: http://www.un.org/News/dh/infocus/Sri Lanka/POE Report Executive Summary. pdf as on 27 September 2013.
- 48 House of Commons Foreign Affairs Committee, "The role and future of the Commonwealth", Fourth Report of Session 2012–13, p. 21.
- 49 Amanda Hodge, "The Australian": http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/policy/ tamils-applaud-chogm-boycott/story-fn59nm2j-1226735718356.
- 50 Keerthisinghe, L. (2013) "CHOGM for dramatic change", Daily News, 23 September: http://www. dailynews.lk/features/chogm-dramatic-change as on 26 September 2013.
- 51 (2013) Sharma, CMAG and the Shirani Bandaranayake Impeachment: Colombo Telegraph 25 September: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/sharma-cmag-and-the-shiranibandaranayake-impeachment/ as on 11 October 2011.
- 52 Eminent Persons Group (2011), "A Commonwealth for the people. Time for urgent action", pp. 32-4: http://www.sirronaldsanders.com/Docs/EPG%20Report%20FINALprintedVersion.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 53 For further details, see "Negotiating with Apartheid: the Mission of the Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group 1986", by Stuart Mole in The Round Table: The Commonwealth Journal of International Affairs Volume 101, Issue 03, June 2012.
- 54 Report of the Commonwealth Secretary-General: Development and Democracy (2003).
- 55 UK Parliament (2012): "The role and future of the Commonwealth", 23 January: http://www. publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201012/cmselect/cmfaff/writev/commonwealth/com08.htm as on 26 September 2013; CHRI (2011), The Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative and the Royal Commonwealth Society urge for reform, rights, 27 October: http://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/ pressrelease/CHOGM.pdf as on 26 September 2013.
- 56 (2011) "India against new rights group at Commonwealth": Tehelka, 27 October: http://archive. tehelka.com/story_main50.asp?filename=Ws271011HUMAN.asp as on 11 October 2013.
- 57 Nicholas Watt, "Commonwealth leaders under fire for refusing to publish human rights report", The Guardian, 29 October 2011: http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/oct/29/commonwealthmeeting-human-rights-disgrace.
- 58 Jonathan Manthorpe, "Commonwealth leaders tiptoe past human rights", Vancouver Sun, 1 November 2011: http://www2.canada.com/vancouversun/columnists/story.html?id=6df1228b-34bf-4e96-bb7c-246212be1063.
- 59 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Frequently Asked Questions On A Human Rights-Based Approach To Development Cooperation", 2006, pp. 15-18: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/FAQen.pdf.
- 60 "Sharma Preventing Navi From Addressing CMAG", 2013: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/ index.php/sharma-preventing-navi-from-addressing-cmag/.

- 61 Eminent Persons Group (2011): "A Commonwealth for the people. Time for urgent action", p. 34: http://www.sirronaldsanders.com/Docs/EPG%20Report%20FINALprintedVersion.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 62 Eminent Persons Group (2011), A Commonwealth for the people. Time for urgent action, p. 32: http://www.sirronaldsanders.com/Docs/EPG%20Report%20FINALprintedVersion.pdf as on 24 September 2013.
- 63 See http://www.dfat.gov.au/intorgs/commonwealth/.
- 64 "Gambia to Leave the Commonwealth", The Telegraph, October 2013: http://www.telegraph. co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/gambia/10351767/Gambia-to-leave-the-Commonwealth.html.
- 65 Ibid.
- 66 Supra Note 24.
- 67 Alison Duxbury, "Reviewing the Commonwealth's Rights Record: From Recognition to Realisation", South African Journal on Human Rights (2003), Vol. 19, p. 656.
- 68 United States Government, Department of State, Bureau of Human Rights, Democracy and Labor (2012), "2012 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices": http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/ hrrpt/2012/frontmatter/204084.htm as on 11 October 2011.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Ibid.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 "Expose: Full Text Of Sharma's Buried Report: Impeachment Violated C'wealth Principles, Sowed Seeds Of Anarchy", Colombo Telegraph: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/exposefull-text-of-sharmas-buried-report-impeachment-violated-cwealth-principles-sowed-seeds-ofanarchy/.
- 76 "Sharma Preventing Navi From Addressing CMAG", 2013: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/ index.php/sharma-preventing-navi-from-addressing-cmag/.
- 77 Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2011), "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)": http://thecommonwealth.org/sites/default/files/news-items/ documents/120131.pdf.
- 78 (2013) Harper, "Commonwealth Boycott Slammed By Sri Lanka's Foreign Minister", Huffington Post, 9 October: http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/2013/10/09/harper-commonwealth-boycott-srilanka n 4071334.html as on 11 October 2013.
- 79 Dhananjayan Sriskandarajah, Director of CIVICUS (2013), "This could be the beginning of the end for the Commonwealth", The Guardian, 3 October 2013: http://www.theguardian.com/ commentisfree/2013/oct/03/end-for-commonwealth-gambia-timid-club as on 11 October 2013.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Articles, Books, Briefings, Communiqués, Factsheets, Memoranda, Reports, Speeches

Alston, P. (2011), "Hobbling the Monitors: Should U.N. Human Rights Monitors be Accountable?" 52 Harvard International Law Journal, 563.

Amnesty International (2012), "The Gambia: Conditional moratorium on executions is not enough": http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/gambia-death-penalty-moratorium-must-leadabolition-2012-09-17 as on 10 October 2013.

Amnesty International (2012), "Amnesty International World Report 2012 – The State of the World's Human Rights": http://files.amnesty.org/air12/air 2012 full en.pdf as of 10 October 2013.

Australian Human Rights Commission (2012), "Human rights issues raised by the transfer of asylum seekers to third countries": http://humanrights.gov.au/human rights/immigration/transfer third countries.html as on 11 October 2013.

Banerji, A. (2008), "A Commonwealth of Nations: A Force for Democracy in the 21st Century", The Round Table 97(399).

Bourne, R. (2004), A Strengthened Human Rights Mechanism for the Commonwealth.

CIVICUS (2013), "Appalling Crackdown on Freedoms in Uganda continues": https://civicus.org/ media-centre-129/press-releases/1844-appalling-crackdown-on-freedoms-in-uganda-continues as on 11 October 2013.

Commonwealth Advisory Bureau (2012), 100 Days of the Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group Reform Agenda – Progress and Priorities.

Commonwealth Advisory Bureau, Cooper, D., Seddon, D. and Sheehy, T. (2011), Review of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group: On the Side of the People?, p. 6.

Commonwealth Advisory Branch (2012), Commonwealth Commission for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights: Memorandum on Options.

Commonwealth Advisory Bureau (2012), Forging Commonwealth Consensus: The Buck Stops with the Secretary-General.

Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group (2011), A Commonwealth of the People: Time for Urgent Reform.

Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group (2010), Responses to Public Consultation from Commonwealth Civil Society.

Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group (2010), Responses to Public Consultation from Distinguished Commonwealth Commentators.

Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group (2010), Responses to Public Consultation from Members of the General Public.

Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group (2010), Responses to Public Consultation from the

Commonwealth Youth Programme Youth Caucus.

Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting (1995), The Auckland Communiqué.

Commonwealth Heads of Government (2002), The Coolum Communiqué.

Commonwealth High Level Review Group (2002), "Report by the Commonwealth High Level Review Group to Commonwealth Heads of Government" (Coolum, Australia).

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (2011), A Partnership for Human Rights: Civil Society and National Human Rights Institutions: http://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/programs/CHOGM/ CHRI%202011%20CHOGM%20Report.pdf as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (2010), Submission to the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group Meeting September: http://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/chogm/info/CHRI%20 Submission%20to%20CMAG September%202010.pdf as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (2011), The Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative and the Royal Commonwealth Society urge for reform rights: http://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/ pressrelease/CHOGM.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (1991), Put Our World to Rights: Towards a Commonwealth Human Rights Policy.

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (1999), Rights Must Come First.

Commonwealth Human Rights Unit (1989), The Work of the Commonwealth Secretariat's Human Riahts Unit.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2001), Concluding Statement of the 15th Meeting.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2001), Concluding Statement of the 17th Meeting.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2005), Concluding Statement of the 26th Meeting.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2006), Concluding Statement of the 27th Meeting.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2011), "Strengthening the Role of the Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (CMAG)": http://thecommonwealth.org/sites/default/files/news-items/ documents/120131.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Commonwealth Ministerial Action Group (2012), Concluding Statement of the 37th Meeting: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009 2014/documents/dsas/dv/cmag st 16apr/cmag st 16april.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Commonwealth Policy Studies Unit, Kwadwo Afar-Gyan, Asma Jahangir and Sheey Tim (2009), "Democracy in the Commonwealth: A report on democracy in the Commonwealth eighteen years after the adoption of the Harare Declaration": http://eris.org.uk/images/userfiles/File/Democracy%20 TEXT%20ONLY.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat, "Briefing Note - Rule of Law": http://secretariat.thecommonwealth. org/files/216532/FileName/ComSec%20Briefing%20-%20Rule%20of%20Law.pdf as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat (2012), "Commonwealth seriously concerned about Gambian executions": http://www.thecommonwealth.org/news/249408/280812gambiastatement.htm as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat, "Framework for Commonwealth Principles on Promoting Good Governance and Combating Corruption": http://secretariat.thecommonwealth.org/shared asp files/ uploadedfiles/%7BC628DA6C-4D83-4C5B-B6E8-FBA05F1188C6%7D framework1.pdf as of 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat, Festus Mogae, H. (2011), "Nigerian Elections Interim Statement": http://thecommonwealth.org/media/news/nigeria-national-assembly-and-presidential-elections-2011-interim-statement as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat, Menefee, T. and Bray, M. (2010), "Education in the Commonwealth Towards and Beyond the International Agreed Goals": http://www.educationinthecommonwealth. com/ as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat (2010), Sharma, K., "Of Declarations and Deeds": http://secretariat. thecommonwealth.org/document/231259/the commonwealth hasn t reneged on its commitment.htm as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat (2013), "Chair and Secretary-General Addresses Media After CMAG Meeting": http://secretariat.thecommonwealth.org/news/190945/190842/246306/254560/26041 3srilanka.htm as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat (2012), "Electoral network meeting ends with renewed commitment": http://thecommonwealth.org/media/news/electoral-network-meeting-ends-renewed-commitment as on 10 October 2013.

Commonwealth Secretariat (2003), "Report of the Commonwealth Secretary-General: Development and Democracy".

Commonwealth Secretariat (2009), "Report of the Commonwealth Secretary-General: Equity, Sustainability, Partnership".

Commonwealth Secretariat (2005), "Report of the Commonwealth Secretary-General: Networking for Progress and Prosperity".

Commonwealth Secretariat (2007), "Report of the Commonwealth Secretary-General: Transforming Societies, Changing Lives".

Department of Immigration and Citizenship (2012), "Immigration Detention Statistics Summary": http://www.immi.gov.au/managing-australias-borders/detention/pdf/immigration-detentionstatistics-20121031.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Durban Communiqué, 1999 (Commonwealth).

Duxbury, A. (1997), "Rejuvenating the Commonwealth – the Human Rights Remedy", International and Comparative Law Quarterly, 356.

Duxbury, A. (2003), "Reviewing the Commonwealth's Rights Record: From Recognition to Realisation", South African Journal on Human Rights, Vol. 19, 645.

Duxbury, A. (2006), "The Commonwealth Secretariat and the Implementation of Human Rights" 95 The Round Table, 425.

Gutter, J. (2007), "Special Procedures and the Human Rights Council", 7(1) Human Rights Law Review, 93.

Human Rights Watch (2003), "Double Standards on Human Rights?": http://www.hrw.org/news/2003/12/08/double-standards-human-rights as on 10 October 2013.

Human Rights Watch (2012), "World Report 2012: India": http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012/world-report-2012-india as on 11 October 2013.

Human Rights Watch (2012), "World Report 2012: Malaysia": http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012/world-report-2012-malaysia as on 10 October 2013.

Human Rights Watch (2012), "World Report 2012: Nigeria": http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012/world-report-2012-nigeria as on 10 October 2013.

Human Rights Watch (2012), "World Report 2012: Papua New Guinea": http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012/world-report-2012-papua-new-guinea as on 11 October 2013.

Human Rights Watch (2012), "World Report 2012: Singapore": http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012/world-report-2012-singapore as on 10 October 2013.

Human Rights Watch (2012), "World Report 2012: Sri Lanka": http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012/world-report-2012-sri-lanka as on 10 October 2013.

International Civil Service Commission (2012), "United Nations Common System of Salaries, Allowances and Benefits": http://icsc.un.org/resources/pdfs/sal/sabeng12.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

International Food Policy Research Institute (2012), "Global Hunger Index": http://www.ifpri.org/ghi/2012 as on 11 October 2013.

Khemani, M. (2008), "Combating corruption in the Commonwealth", Commonwealth Quarterly: http://www.thecommonwealth.org/EZInformation/176102/060308combating/ as on 10 October 2013.

Kirby, M. (2003), "Judicial Accountability in Australia", 6 Legal Ethics, 41.

Kirby, M. (2011), "The Commonwealth of Nations Today: Historical Anachronism or Focus for Universal Values", Commonwealth Law Bulletin, 59.

McKinnon, D. (2007), "The Modern Commonwealth – Challenges in the 21st Century", Speech delivered at the London School of Economics, 12 November 2007.

Meeting of Commonwealth Law Ministers (1977), "Establishment of a Commonwealth Human Rights Commission: Memorandum by the Government of The Gambia".

Mental Health Council of Australia (2011), "Fact Sheet – Mental Health Care for Refugees and Asylum Seekers in Immigration Detention": http://www.mhca.org.au/index.php/component/rsfiles/download?path=Publications/Fact%20Sheet.%20Mental%20Healthcare%20for%20Refugees%20 and%20Asylum%20Seekers%20in%20Immigration%20Detention%20Centres..pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Mole, S. (2012), "Negotiating with Apartheid: the Mission of the Commonwealth Eminent Persons Group 1986", 101(3) The Round Table: The Commonwealth Journal of International Affairs Vol. 101.

Naples-Mitchell, J. (2011), "Perspectives of UN Special Rapporteurs on their Role: Inherent Tensions and Unique Contributions to Human Rights", 15(2) The International Journal of Human Rights, 232.

Office of the Prime Minister of Malaysia, "The Way Forward – Vision 2020": http://www.pmo.gov.my/?menu=page&page=1904 as of 10 October 2013.

Report of the Commonwealth Working Party on Human Rights (1980).

Royal Commonwealth Society, Bennett, J., Sriskandarajah, D. and Ware, Z., "Common What? Emerging Findings of the Commonwealth Conversation".

Royal Commonwealth Society (2009), "Celebrating Sixty Years of the Commonwealth: Past, Present and Future", 80.

Renshaw, C. (2012), "National Human Rights Institutions and Civil Society Organizations: New Dynamics of Engagement at Domestic, Regional and International Levels", 18 Global Governance, 299.

Sharma, K. (2011), "Democracy and the Commonwealth", Round Table 100 (14).

Shaw, C. (2007), "The Evolution of Regional Human Rights Mechanisms: A Focus on Africa", 6 Journal of Human Rights, 209.

Sives, A. (2003), Recommending Change: Improving the Commonwealth Election Observation Programme Representation 39 (2) 96.

Smith, R. (2011), "The possibilities of an independent special Rapporteur scheme", 15 The International Journal of Human Rights, 172.

Srinivasan, K. (1998), "What are Commonwealth values? Traditional ones – against aggression and authoritarianism" 53 International Journal 622.

Subedi, S. (2011), "Protection of Human Rights through the Mechanism of UN Special Rapporteurs", 33 Human Rights Quarterly 201.

Todhunter, C. (2012), "Poverty and Rising Social Inequality in India Global Research": http://www.globalresearch.ca/poverty-and-rising-social-inequality-in-india/5303105 as on 11 October 2013.

Transparency International (2012), "A Look at the Corruptions Perceptions Index": http://www. transparency.org/news/feature/a look at the corruption perceptions index 2012 as on 10 October 2013.

UK Parliament (2012), "The role and future of the Commonwealth": http://www.publications. parliament.uk/pa/cm201012/cmselect/cmfaff/writev/commonwealth/com08.htm as on 11 October 2013.

United Nations Human Rights Council (2010), "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review - Gambia": UN Doc A/HRC/14/6.

United Nations Human Rights Council (2011), "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review - Nauru": UN Doc A/HRC/17/3.

United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2006), Frequently Asked Questions On A Human Rights-Based Approach To Development Cooperation: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/ Publications/FAQen.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2010), National Human Rights Institutions: History, Principles, Roles and Responsibilities.

United Nations (1998), "Rationalisation of the Work of the Commission", E/CN.4/1999/104: http:// daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G98/052/89/PDF/G9805289.pdf?OpenElement as on 11 October 2011.

United Nations (2006), "The frontline troops that we turn to for early warning and protection: Statement by the High Commissioner for Human Rights", 27 March.

United States Government, Department of State, Bureau of Human Rights, Democracy and Labor (2012), "2012 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices": http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2012/ frontmatter/204084.htm as on 11 October 2011.

Vasak, K. (1982), The Distinguishing Criteria of Institutions in Vasak, K. (ed.) The International Dimensions of Human Rights 217.

World Bank, World Databank: http://databank.worldbank.org/ddp/home.do?Step=1&id=4 as on 10 October 2013.

State Agreements, Declarations and Legislations

African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights, 1982.

American Convention on Human Rights, 1969.

Aso Rock Commonwealth Declaration on Development and Democracy: Partnership for Peace and Prosperity, 2003 (Commonwealth): http://thecommonwealth.org/history-of-the-commonwealth/asorock-commonwealth-declaration-development-and-democracy as on 10 October 2013.

Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary, GA Res 40/146, 1975 (United Nations General Assembly).

Commonwealth Charter, 2013.

Commonwealth (Latimer House) Principles on the Three Branches of Government, 2003 (Commonwealth): http://attorneygeneral.gov.mu/English//DOCUMENTS/LATIMER%20HOUSE%20 GUIDELINES.PDF as on 11 October 2013.

The Commonwealth Plan of Action for Gender Equality, 1995 (Commonwealth): http://www.justice. gov.za/docs/other-docs/2005 GenderPoA20052015.pdf as of 10 October 2013.

Fancourt Commonwealth Declaration on Globalisation and People-Centred Development, 1999 (Commonwealth).

Harare Commonwealth Declaration, 1991: http://thecommonwealth.org/sites/default/files/historyitems/documents/Harare%20Commonwealth%20Declaration%201991.pdf as on 11 October 2013 (Commonwealth).

Langkawi Declaration on the Environment, 1989 (Commonwealth).

Lusaka Declaration on Racism and Racial Prejudice, 1979 (Commonwealth).

Millbrook Commonwealth Action Plan on the Harare Declaration, 1995 (Commonwealth): http://web.archive.org/web/20080908122722/http://www.thecommonwealth.org/shared_asp files/uploadedfiles/%7B65E0B6B1-A26B-4280-887F-D6F1310C7D78%7D millbrook.pdf as on 11 October 2013.

Singapore Declaration of Commonwealth Principles, 1971 (Commonwealth).

Statute of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (1979).

The Commonwealth Charter, 2013 (Commonwealth).

Trinidad and Tobago Affirmation of Commonwealth Values and Principles, 2009 (Commonwealth).

News Stories

- (1991) "CHOGMs Chamber of Horrors...and How to Fix It", The Weekend Australian, 12-13 October.
- (1991) "Principles Gain A New Focus", The Age, 23 October.
- (1991) "Singapore wants focus on social, economic areas", Straits Times, 16 October.
- (1995) "Commonwealth: Nigerian issue served to solidify body's resolve", Inter Press Service, 13 November.
- (1995) "Feuding Commonwealth finds unity Commonwealth Summit 1995 Auckland", The Sunday Times, 12 November.
- (1995) "Gentlemen's club draws up rules, mechanism for action", Business Times, 16 November.
- (1995) "Paper to Pay \$214,285 in Singapore Libel Case", New York Times, 29 November:

- http://www.nytimes.com/1995/11/29/world/paper-to-pay-214285-in-singapore-libel-case.html as on 10 October 2013.
- (1996) "Military Ruler in Gambia Defeats Rivals in Election", New York Times, 28 September: http:// www.nvtimes.com/1996/09/28/world/military-ruler-in-gambia-defeats-rivals-in-election.html as on 10 October 2013.
- (1997) "Summit success hailed by Blair", The Herald, 28 October.
- (1999) "Move on Pakistan is double-edged", The Times of India, 16 November.
- (1999) "Rights Cameroon: Commonwealth urged to speak out on abuses", Inter Press Service, 9 November.
- (2002) "Developing nations no longer prepared to compromise", New Straits Times, 7 March.
- (2002) "Mbeki wants consistency from Commonwealth", South African Press Association, 2 March.
- (2002) "Reason breaks through at Coolum", New Straits Times, 7 March.
- (2003) "Commonwealth wants Zimbabwe in bloc", Associated Press Newswires, 6 December.
- (2003) "Zimbabwe quits Commonwealth; Mugabe rejects 54-nation group's decision to uphold suspension of rogue country", The Globe and Mail, 8 December.
- (2005) "Blair warns Uganda of Commonwealth 'concern'", The Guardian, 25 November: http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2005/nov/25/politics.foreignpolicy as on 10 October 2013.
- (2007) "Pakistan's Commonwealth suspension in sorrow, not anger: Britain", Agence France Press, 22 November: http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5iJroSRxdZ4TWfwbKJDRtlMEKztFA as of 10 October 2013.
- (2009) "Commonwealth warned of irrelevance", Sydney Morning Herald, 25 November: http://www.smh.com.au/world/commonwealth-warned-of-irrelevance-20091124-jhei.html as of 10 October 2013.
- (2009) "Fiji on top of CMAG's agenda", The Fiji Times ONLINE, 29 February: http://www.fijitimes. com/story.aspx?id=115383 as on 11 October 2013.
- (2010) "Censored in Singapore", New York Times, 3 April: http://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/04/ opinion/04pubed.html? r=0 as on 10 October 2013.
- (2010) "Commonwealth has Abandoned Human Rights Commitments Leaked Memo", The Guardian, 8 October: http://www.guardian.co.uk/law/2010/oct/08/commonwealth-human-rightsleaked-document as on 10 October 2013.
- (2010) "The Commonwealth hasn't Reneged on its Commitment to Human Rights", The Guardian, 26 October 2010: http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2010/oct/26/commonwealthcommitted-human-rights?INTCMP=ILCNETTXT3487 as of 10 October 2013.

- (2010) "Response: The Commonwealth hasn't reneged on its commitment to human rights", The Guardian, 26 October: http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2010/oct/26/commonwealthcommitted-human-rights as on 11 October 2013.
- (2011) "Q&A: BahaMousa inquiry", BBC News, 8 September: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-14698722 as of 11 October 2013.
- (2011) "CHOGM ends amid human rights uncertainty", The West Australian, 31 October: http://au.news.yahoo.com/thewest/a/-/wa/11105042/chogm-ends-amid-human-rightsuncertainty/ as of 10 October 2013.
- (2011) "Commonwealth, heal thyself", The Economist, 25 October: http://www.economist.com/ blogs/banyan/2011/10/australia-and-human-rights as on 11 October 2013.
- (2011) "Commonwealth leaders tiptoe past human rights", Vancouver Sun, 1 November: http://www2. canada.com/vancouversun/columnists/story.html?id=6df1228b-34bf-4e96-bb7c-246212be1063 as on 10 October 2013.
- (2011) "Commonwealth leaders under fire for refusing to publish human rights report", The Guardian, 29 October: http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/oct/29/commonwealth-meeting-human-rightsdisgrace as on 10 October 2013.
- (2011) "Does the Commonwealth have a Bright Future? Yes, If It's Ready to Change", The Guardian, 29 October: http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/libertycentral/2011/oct/29/commonwealthfuture-human-rights?INTCMP=ILCNETTXT3487 as on 10 October 2013.
- (2009) "Does the Commonwealth Have a Future?", BBC World Debate, 29 November: http://www. bbc.co.uk/programmes/p0059xgf as on 29 November 2009.
- (2011) "Gambia's Yahya Jammeh ready for 'billion-year' rule", BBC, 12 December: http://www.bbc. co.uk/news/world-africa-16148458 as on 10 October 2013.
- (2011) "India against new rights group at Commonwealth", Tehelka, 27 October: http://archive. tehelka.com/story main50.asp?filename=Ws271011HUMAN.asp as on 11 October 2013.
- (2011) "India opposes moves against Colombo at Commonwealth meet", Sarkaritel, 27 October.
- (2011) "India's income inequality has doubled in 20 years", The Times of India, 7 December: http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Indias-income-inequality-has-doubled-in-20-years/ articleshow/11012855.cms as on 11 October 2013.
- (2011) "Jailed in Singapore for writing a book they didn't like", The Guardian, 27 July: http://www. guardian.co.uk/world/2011/jul/27/jail-singapore as on 11 October 2013.
- (2011) "Sri Lanka Should Be On CMAG's Agenda", Global The International Briefing: http://www. global-briefing.org/2013/04/sri-lanka-should-be-on-cmags-agenda/ as on 10 October 2013.
- (2012) "Appeal to the Commonwealth by Nobel Laureates" Odishabarta.com, 26 September: http://www.orissabarta.com/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=11741:appeal-tothe-commonwealth-by-nobel-laureates&catid=35:top-stories as on 10 October 2013.

- (2012) "Iraq abuse inquiry little more than a whitewash, says official", The Guardian, 11 October: http://www.guardian.co.uk/uk/2012/oct/11/iraq-abuse-inquiry-whitewash-claim as on 11 October
- (2012) "Mine Strike Mayhem Stuns South Africa as Police Open Fire", New York Times, 16 August: http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/17/world/africa/south-african-police-fire-on-striking-miners. html? r=0 as on 11 October 2013.
- (2012) "Nigerian Anger Boils Over", New York Times, January 12: http://www.nytimes. com/2012/01/13/opinion/nigerian-anger-boils-over.html? r=0 as on 10 October 2013.
- (2012) "The dictator who turned his wrath on death row", The Independent, 13 September: http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/africa/the-dictator-who-turned-his-wrath-on-deathrow-8131146.html as on 10 October 2013.
- (2012) "South Africa drops miners' murder charges for now", The Guardian, 2 September: http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2012/sep/02/south-africa-drops-miners-murdercharges?intcmp=239 as on 11 October 2013.
- (2012) "South African miners charged with murder of colleagues killed by police", The Guardian, August: http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2012/aug/31/south-african-miners-chargedmurder?intcmp=239 as on 11 October 2013.
- (2012) "South Africa's Racial Income Inequality Persists, Census Shows", Bloomberg, 30 October: http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-10-30/south-africa-s-racial-income-inequality-persistscensus-shows.html as on 11 October 2013.
- (2012) "UK inquiry into rendition and torture collusion scrapped", BBC News, 19 January: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-16614514 as on 11 October 2013.
- (2012) "Waheed to attend CMAG meeting in New York", Zee News, 21 September: http://zeenews. india.com/news/world/waheed-to-attend-cmag-meeting-in-new-york 800995.html as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "African Union Criticises Swazi Elections", All Africa, 23 September: http://allafrica.com/ stories/201309231019.html as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Expose: Full Text Of Sharma's Buried Report: Impeachment Violated C'wealth Principles, Sowed Seeds Of Anarchy" Colombo Telegraph: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/ expose-full-text-of-sharmas-buried-report-impeachment-violated-cwealth-principles-sowed-seedsof-anarchy/ as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Gambia to Leave the Commonwealth", The Telegraph, 2 October 2013: http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/gambia/10351767/Gambiato-leave-the-Commonwealth.html as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Harper Commonwealth Boycott Slammed By Sri Lanka's Foreign Minister", Huffington Post, 9 October: http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/2013/10/09/harper-commonwealth-boycott-srilanka n 4071334.html as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Muslim Gambian President Warns: No Mercy for Homosexuals", Frontpage Mage, 14 April: http://frontpagemag.com/2013/dgreenfield/muslim-gambian-president-warns-no-mercy-forhomosexuals/ as on 11 October 2013.

- (2013) "Sharma, CMAG And The Shirani Bandaranayake Impeachment", Colombo Telegraph, 25 September: ttps://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/sharma-cmag-and-the-shiranibandaranayake-impeachment/ as on 11 October 2011.
- (2013) "Sharma Preventing Navi From Addressing CMAG", Colombo Telegraph, 26 September: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/sharma-preventing-navi-from-addressing-cmag/ as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Sri Lankan chief justice impeachment illegal: Supreme Court", Reuters, 3 January: http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/01/03/us-srilanka-impeachment-idUSBRE90209D20130103 as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Sri Lanka heading in 'authoritarian direction', says UN human rights chief", UN News Centre, 31 August: http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=45743#.UleAayQ67El as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Sri Lanka not on CMAG agenda", Business Standard, 26 March: http://www.businessstandard.com/article/pti-stories/sri-lanka-not-on-cmag-agenda-113032600444 1.html as on 11 October 2013.
- (2013) "Sri Lanka president sacks chief justice Bandaranayake", BBC News, 13 January: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-21002642 as of 10 October 2013.
- (2013) "This could be the beginning of the end for the Commonwealth", The Guardian, 3 October 2013: http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/oct/03/end-for-commonwealth-gambiatimid-club as on 11 October 2013.

Websites

Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, The Commonwealth of Nations: http://www.dfat.gov.au/intorgs/commonwealth/ as on 11 October 2013.

Council of Europe's High Commissioner on Human Rights: http://www.coe.int/t/commissioner/ Activities/mandate en.asp as on 11 October 2013.

The Commonwealth, "About Us": http://thecommonwealth.org/about-us as on 11 October 2013.

The Commonwealth, "Our Charter": http://thecommonwealth.org/our-charter as on 11 October 2013.

The Commonwealth, "Terms and Conditions for Staff": http://secretariat.thecommonwealth.org/ Internal/191203/247264/tacos/ as on 11 October 2013.

Communications of the Special Procedures of the United Nations Human Rights Council: http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/SP/Pages/Communications.aspx as on 11 October 2013.

CHRI'S PREVIOUS REPORTS TO CHOGM

A Partnership for Human Rights: Civil Society and National Human Rights Institutions (2011)

A Partnership for Human Rights focused on the relationship between national human rights institutions (NHRIs) and civil society actors. The report explored successful partnerships in the Commonwealth, where close collaboration had proved to be mutually enhancing and called on the Commonwealth to become a champion of NHRI and civil society engagement.

Silencing the Defenders: Human Rights Defenders in the Commonwealth (2009)
Silencing the Defenders investigated the risks faced by human rights defenders in the Commonwealth, and explored how different contexts serve to magnify their vulnerability to state-sanctioned oppression. The report advocated for international, regional and national mechanisms to be used to expand and safeguard the space of those using legitimate means to further human rights.

Stamping Out Rights: The Impact of Anti-Terrorism Laws on Policing (2007)

Stamping Out Rights examined the impact of anti-terrorism legislation on civilian policing, specifically focusing on anti-terror laws that relate to police powers. It provided practical suggestions, for how the State, police and communities can work together to improve security for all in the effort to counter terrorism.

Police Accountability: Too Important to Neglect, Too Urgent to Delay (2005)

The police accountability report explored the critical relationship between accountability of the police in the Commonwealth and the protection and promotion of basic rights in communities. The report considered the defining elements of good and bad policing and put forward a road map for police reform based on accountability to the law, accountability to democratic government, and accountability to the community.

Open Sesame: Looking for the Right to Information in the Commonwealth (2003)

Open Sesame demonstrated the value to democracy and development of ensuring that people have a guaranteed right to access information held by governments and other powerful institutions. International standards, practice and lessons expounded in this report offer a practical solution to the all too evident systemic governance problems that beset most Commonwealth countries due to the neglect of this fundamental right.

Human Rights and Poverty Eradication: A Talisman for the Commonwealth (2001)

The Talisman report shows how poverty is an abuse of human rights. It advocates for the adoption of a rightsbased approach to eradicating the large-scale poverty that continues to exist in the Commonwealth. The report urges member governments to cooperate to fulfill the many commitments made at successive CHOGMs.

Over a Barrel - Light Weapons and Human Rights in the Commonwealth (1999)

Over a Barrel exposed a tragic contradiction in the modern Commonwealth in that although human rights are recognised as central to the Commonwealth, millions of light weapons flow freely, jeopardising safety, development and democracy. The report outlined urgent recommendations to the Commonwealth to curb the reach of light weapons in Member countries.

The Right to a Culture of Tolerance (1997)

This report focused on two themes: ethnic and religious intolerance as an urgent problem throughout the Commonwealth; and freedom of expression and information as a crucial element of a democracy. The report noted that the norms and political values of the Commonwealth compel the association to act to promote tolerance in Member countries and the report made recommendations for achieving this goal.

Rights Do Matter (1995)

Rights Do Matter explored two themes: freedom of expression and the need for major reform in prisons. The report placed this discussion in the context of the transition from authoritarian to democratic political orders and the economic transition from planned to market economies.

Act Right Now (1993)

Act Right Now was an assessment of the progress of human rights in Commonwealth countries since the Harare Declaration and was made with reference to the United Nations World Conference on Human Rights in Vienna in June 1993. It called for the Commonwealth to play a lead role in supporting the long, complex process of moving towards real democracy in transitional countries.

Put Our World to Rights (1991)

Put Our World to Rights was the first independent overview of the status of human rights in the Commonwealth. It provided practical guidance on how to use the international human rights machinery for redress.

CHRI'S PROGRAMMES

CHRI's work is based on the belief that for human rights, genuine democracy and development to become a reality in people's lives there must be high standards and functional mechanisms for accountability and participation within the Commonwealth and its member countries. CHRI furthers this belief by advocating for the protection of human rights, access to information and access to iustice.

STRATEGIC INITIATIVES PROGRAMME

CHRI monitors Member States' compliance with human rights obligations and advocates around human rights exigencies where such obligations are breached. CHRI strategically engages with regional and international bodies including the United Nations, the African Commission for Human and Peoples' Rights and the Commonwealth. Ongoing strategic initiatives include: Advocating for and monitoring the Commonwealth's reform process; Reviewing Commonwealth countries' human rights promises at the United Nations Human Rights Council; engaging with the United Nations Universal Periodic Review process; advocating for the protection of human rights defenders and civil society space; and Monitoring the performance of National Human Rights Institutions in the Commonwealth while advocating for their strengthening. CHRI is also involved in monitoring the work of IBSA -India, Brazil and South Africa Dialogue Forum, through a human rights lens. CHRI promotes civil society engagement with government on foreign policy issues with the aim of democratising this niche policy-making area.

ACCESS TO INFORMATION

CHRI catalyses civil society and governments to take action, acts as a hub of technical expertise in support of strong legislation and assists partners with implementation of good practice in relation to freedom of information. In relation to freedom of information CHRI works collaboratively with local groups and officials, building government and civil society capacity, as well as advocating with policymakers. CHRI is active in South Asia, most recently advocating for a national law in Maldives and Pakistan; provides legal drafting support and inputs in Africa; and in the Pacific, works with regional and national organisations to encourage interest in access to information legislation.

ACCESS TO JUSTICE

Police Reforms: In too many countries the police are seen as oppressive instruments of State rather than as protectors of citizens' rights, leading to widespread rights violations and denial of justice. CHRI promotes systemic reform so that police act as upholders of the rule of law rather than as instruments of the current regime. In India, CHRI's programme aims at mobilising public support for police reform. In East Africa and Ghana, CHRI is examining police accountability issues and political interference.

Prison Reforms: CHRI's work is focused on increasing transparency of a traditionally closed system and exposing malpractice. A major focus area is highlighting, and intervening in, the failures of the legal system that result in systemic overcrowding, intolerably long pre-trial detention periods and prison overstays. Another area of concentration is reviving failed prison oversight systems. CHRI aims to improve the administration of prisons and is of the view that this will have a positive knock on effect on the administration of justice overall.

The Commonwealth finds itself in a crisis of conscience. It has not been able to hold its Member States to its professed core values because its current mechanisms are inadequate for protecting human rights and it does not use the mechanisms it has to optimum effect.

In 2009, the Eminent Persons Group was created to recommend reforms that would "build a stronger, more resilient and progressive Commonwealth and make it relevant to its times and people in the future". Several of the Eminent Persons Group's recommendations are now in place but human rights standards in many Commonwealth countries continue to be a cause for alarm. This is as a result of a break in the reform chain. Amongst its recommendations the Eminent Persons Group recommended the creation of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Democracy, the Rule of Law and Human Rights, but this recommendation was not adopted since no consensus could be reached on it between States.

This report calls for the establishment of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights – the missing link in the Commonwealth reforms process. Experience shows that in the absence of an independent entity able to keep human rights under review the promise of a renewed organisation will not be fulfilled. Now more than ever before there is value in the appointment of a Commonwealth Commissioner for Human Rights. The Commonwealth today needs an independent Commissioner for Human Rights to rebuild the confidence of its people in the values of the Commonwealth and to fill the gap between promise and practice.



Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative

B - 117, 1st Floor, Sarvodaya Enclave, New Delhi - 110 017
Tel.: +91-11-4318 0200, 4318 0225 - 299, Fax: +91-11-2686 4688
info@humanrightsinitiative.org | www.humanrightsinitiative.org